Valley  Striders

Minutes of Annual General Meeting held on 20 October 2009

1  Chair’s introduction: Bob opened the meeting welcoming 42 members to the 26th AGM and listed the documents that have been handed out:

· Results 2008/09, Internal Competition, Races organised, Events 2009/10

· Treasurer’s report & Income & Expenditure sheet

· Entry form for next Abbey Valley Challenge Race

· A list of forthcoming cross country races including venues and dates that members are asked to complete indicating their interest
2   Minutes of last year’s meeting and matters arising: the minutes were agreed. 

3   Apologies: Bob Wilkes, Tracey Morris, John & Pat Umpleby, Laura Clark, Carole Schofield, Stuart StJohn
4   Reports from officers 2008-9
Chair Bob Jackson’s report follows in full:

‘There’s always a little time that lapses between the end of the V S year on 31 August and holding our AGM.

‘Last year at this time we were having the final meeting to define the new club constitution and so it wasn’t until November till we had our AGM. This year there have been so many things going on in September that this was the first available Tuesday.

‘So, although I’m only meant to go to 31 August, I may mention something from the last 7 weeks too.

‘Anyway, back to last year and our new constitution. Well I think this seems to have done the trick and that we are now better organised. Certainly we have had more committee meetings in the last year than we did in the previous 5 years.

‘While defining the constitution, we thought about various functional areas of a running club, and we’ve run our committee meetings in the same way, so I’d now like to report to you in the same way – hopefully this will make sense as I go on.

‘I’m sorry that I’m going to steal the thunder of some of our captains’ reports but I hope they won’t mind and that they’ll perhaps embellish some of my bare facts.

‘The first area is to recruit new members into the club. Paul White is going to tell you that our first claim membership is up 10% on last year.  

‘And, like last year, while we’ve recruited quantity, it hasn’t been at the expense of quality – new recruit Simon Midwood ran in the 6-stage team and Rob De’Giovanni is in our cross-country relay squad. And Ruth Warren has won the W55 category in most races that she has run. 

‘Second, when we’ve got the new members, we need to provide training sessions.  Last year we introduced the monthly track session which has gradually increased in popularity with 50 Striders running last week. A big thank you here to Paul White who has introduced some new sets in the session. And judging by the amount of effort put into the final rep – a 3 man 100 metre relay – expect some great Strider finishes up the Headrow in the Abbey Dash this year.  

‘The numbers at the other Tuesday sessions are also steadily increasing and our biggest problem now is how to cope with so many runners. Tonight, for the first time, we’ve split the session into 2 groups and I hope this was successful.  

‘But the big turnround has been on the Thursday session which at one point got down to 3 runners but is now getting around 15. A big thank you here to John Wallace, Sharon Tansley and Gareth Moules for their efforts here.

‘The Sunday session has recently become the Dublin session; 18 Striders will run in the Dublin marathon next Monday after some long Sunday sessions from Smithy Mills. These training sessions have been supported by us now having seven fully qualified UK Athletics Running and Fitness Leaders. We might think all the stuff on the course was just common sense but look at the results!

‘Third, when they’ve trained, they need to race, as part of the cycle of improvement.  

The Grand Prix is now in its 21st year, and with 5 races to go 28 have already run 8 races so we may surpass last year’s record 37.

‘The Performance Certificate system, introduced by Alan Hutchinson in 2007 and maintained by Paul Hunter, took off in the last year and has continued this. 39 certificates have been earned this year and a total of 68 Striders have received at least one certificate over the last 3 years

‘A subcommittee including Anthony Fryer, Steve Webb and Geoff Webster reviewed the Fell Championship last year. They came up with a radical change with just 12 races to choose from and needing to run 4 races including 1 short, 1 medium, 1 long instead of counting every race in the North of England. 12 Striders qualified and the winners were Anthony Fryer and Sara Dyer.

‘Fourth, now they’re racing, they want to win prizes.  For a change, the women have not had it their own way, race winners being split 50-50 with 4 men (Richard, Panos, Eddie and Gwil) and 4 women (Caz, Jane, Tracey and Elika) winning first prizes.

‘Again there have been many age-group winners this year, too many mention or even to list on the results sheet handout.  But you’ll find them all in the Email Updates or on Paul Hunter’s performance lists.

‘Your secretary wanted me to mention one of the age-category winners in the Yorkshireman Marathon but I couldn’t find Sylvia’s name in the results.

‘Fifth, also part of racing, is competing in Valley Striders teams.  We have had another really successful year, the highlight definitely being the Leeds Country Way Relay where we had 1st womens team, 2nd mens team, 2nd vets team and a 4th team too – our most successful year since 1991 when we had 1st and 2nd men’s teams.  

‘We had 2 teams at Calderdale but only one at Bradford MillenniumWay. For the first 5 years of BMW, we won either the mixed team or the vets team, so let’s have a go at getting one of these back in 2010.

‘In the West Yorks cross-country league we finished 2nd in the John Smith Trophy which is for senior clubs who have not finished 1st 2nd or 3rd in the last 3 years. We therefore qualify for this again and maybe we can win it this year.

‘The men finished runners-up in the Peco XC league but the women were relegated.  

‘Last year we agreed that we’d like to enter teams in more of the regional and national events. And we’ve achieved it this year by having a team in the Northern road relays, the English fell relays and the English cross-country relays.  

‘Of that Northern team, Steve Webb has been with us for a while, but all the others – Panos, Simon, Dan, Jim and Gwil have all joined in the last 2 years.

‘In 2010 the English National XC will be at Roundhay Park.  Wouldn’t it be great if Striders had the most finishers?

‘The sixth area of the club is recovery from competition, better known as the social aspect.  

‘The Tuesday evening menu has continued and we’ve probably had 16 meals this year.  We are looking for a new catering secretary – more of that later. We’re still trying to get more people into the bar after training on Tuesday nights, either to share training tips or just for a general chat. We wondered whether, if there was one night in the month that was designated a coaching/training forum, whether more would stay – more of that later.

‘Our social event with Abbey Runners – a handicap race and barbecue – was again a success, with about 75 runners and eaters.

‘But the socio-competitive event, the Abbey Valley Challenge Cup – was neither social nor competitive at Snake Lane this year. All of the Abbeys went off in their coach before the prize-giving and we were totally outnumbered in the race.  It’s now TWO – ONE to the Striders but we have the opportunity to recover our lead at Thirsk at the end of November.

‘The trip to Dublin sounds very serious with 18 of the 26 travellers running the marathon. But expect quantities of Guinness to be drunk on the Monday evening.  Thanks to travel agent Patrick for setting this up and I’m told negotiating some great prices.

‘We’re now onto the seventh and, you’ll be pleased to hear, final area of the club.  This is the races we organise. Some of us seem to have spent as much time organising and marshalling as running.  

‘We have organised 3 races with 77 marshals at the Meanwood Trail, 37 at the Yorkshire vets, and 83 at Harewood Trail.124 Striders or Striders family have helped in one or more of these races.

‘We have supported a further 3 races with 11 marshals at Leeds Half, 9 at Harlow Carr and 14 at Cancer Research.

‘Meanwood and Harewood were successes with 1,168 runners in total, £4,300 raised for Lineham Farm and £1,800 for Yorkshire Air Ambulance. These races over the years have now had over 11,000 runners and raised over £39,000 for charity.  The Yorkshire vets race, organised by Geoff, had 160 runners and put a considerable sum of money across Leo’s bar.

‘And this brings us round in a circle because following up the unattached runners in our races is a method of recruitment. This is one area we will pursue more actively next year.  

‘We will also pursue a little more publicity for the Striders.  Last week’s 10k race at Bramham Park had 3 half-pages of pictures in the Wetherby News.  The previous week our 10 mile at Harewood had about 3 column-inches.

‘But the guys are off to Dublin next weekend, let’s hope we don’t make the news there!

‘But in summary, 2008/09 has been a great year for the Striders. First I’d like to thank the Committee and the other Officials for their contribution. And then I’d like us to congratulate ourselves because everyone has played a part. 

‘And now we’re into planning an even better year for 2009/10.’

Club Secretary Geoff Webster: 

· reflective clothing: from 1 Nov it will be compulsory to wear reflective clothing on club runs: GW was pleased to note this happening on arriving at the club tonight

· changes of address: members should advise Paul W of changes otherwise EA competition licences are re directed to GW

· 2010 London Marathon club entries: Bob informed info is on London Marathon website

· Vets Race: 5 members had run in the VS race, & GW thanked the 37 marshals who had helped. A decision whether or not to offer to put the race on again in 2010 will be made later in the meeting.

· committee meetings: 8 have been held in the year: it was disputed whether members could attend uninvited 

· UKA magazine ‘Pace’ & the Fell Runner magazine: these are on the club noticeboard & GW recommended members read them

· Coaching: GW recommended attending the planned monthly coaching evenings to which Max, who has considerable experience, is to be invited.

· Calderdale Way Relay: we have 2 teams entered.

Treasurer: Paul White referred to the income & expenditure report he had distributed and his comments are reproduced in full:

‘The Club’s financial position is very satisfactory.

‘We made a surplus of £525 and have £2,718 in the Bank. Whilst this may seem like a lot of money we do need to keep something in reserve to meet any emergencies or unforeseen expenditure.

‘The amount raised in Subscriptions increased by £579 to £2,432 this was largely due to an increase in the number of members and an increase in Subs from £12 to £14.

‘This year Subs are going up by £1 to £15 which is still far cheaper than most other Clubs.  

‘We are spending a lot of money on Courses.  Seven members have attended “Run Leader” courses, at least another two are due to attend shortly, Tracey is going to do a Coaching Course, four members are to go on “Risk Assessment” courses and another is to attend a “First Aid” course.  In order to do our training sessions and organise our races we are obliged to go through these processes and hopefully all members will get the benefit of our increased knowledge and experience.

‘It should be said that we were fortunate in getting a grant of £378.50 towards the cost of these Courses and for that I would like to thank BOB.

‘Our subs to Leos increased by £100 to £500.  The state of Leos finances is still not very healthy and I would urge you all to help by staying for a drink and thinking about hiring the Club for any social functions such as birthday parties, wedding receptions, christenings etc.’  

Paul asked if there were any questions: there were none.

Increase in subs: Bob asked members to vote & a clear majority were in support with no votes against.
Club Captain: Steve O’Callaghan no report

Women’s joint road/cross country/relays captains: Carole Schofield, Hayley Nancolas & Laura Clark. (Bob announced that Carole & Laura have both resigned their positions)

 Hayley’s report follows in full:

‘Women’s Team Report
‘Cross Country

‘WYXC – women’s team were 6th overall in the 08 series. We are hoping to beat that this year and are currently 10th after 1 race in Halifax

‘Peco XC Series – women were 7th, with a couple of individual prizes for Sue Sunderland and Sara Dyer. Feedback from these races is that they are fun, and less pressure than the WY series so give them a go this year and again, we might be able to beat our 7th place.

‘We have had several ladies team wins this year, and have also had a strong ladies presence in many races giving us a really good chance of winning some prizes

‘Women’s Team Wins (1st Prize):
‘Leeds Country Way – thank you to every-one who ran this race and gave their all. Thanks to Tracey and Chloe for putting up with a last minute change and giving us a fabulous start on Leg 1 and to other runners who stepped in at the last minute. Thanks to everyone for making this a brilliant team once again.

‘Liversedge Half – winning women’s team (Tracey, Chloe and Hayley)

‘Snake Lane – winning women’s team Tracey, Vicky and Caz (Tracey won the race, Vicky 3rd)

‘Leeds Half Marathon – winning women’s team Caz, Hayley and Sue (Caz and Sue also winning category prizes)

‘Second Team Prize:

Otley 10 (Hayley, Sam and Chloe)

Eccup 10 (Hayley, Liz and Chloe)

‘This year there have been numerous achievements and individual category prizes for a number of ladies, I won’t mention them all now as am bound to forget someone and don’t want to send everyone to sleep.

‘Despite a great number of achievements attendance at competitions is often a problem and we struggled to get a team together for the National Road Relays just gone or the National XC Relays. We aim to encourage all abilities to run at these events and experience the atmosphere and not hope that the same faster runners will always turn out.

‘For the statisticians among you.  Tuesday night sessions are usually attended by at least 10 women.  Last Thursday 5 out of the 15 who attended were women. Of our new members this year 15 out of 36 are women. Of current membership 81 out of 220 are women (37%). So we are certainly a team to watch out for! 

‘So a great year has been had so far and there is more to come.’

Men’s joint road/cross country/relays captains: Drew Taylor & Paul Hunter: 

· northern 6 stage: (at Carnegie) for the 1st time in ages a team ran & were 40th out of 70 teams

· Panos won the Fleetwood Marathon in 2hrs 38mins

· Peco Cross Country League: 2nd team 

· English National Cross Country Relays: (at Mansfield) for the 1st time in the history of the club, a men’s team (Jeremy, Anthony, Gwil & Panos) entered & finished 94th out of 151 teams.

Paul commented on the enthusiasm of the newer members rather than having to rely on the old vets. Drew listed the forthcoming cross country races

· Nationals at Roundhay Park, Leeds on 27 Feb (cd 11 Jan)

· Northerns at Witton Park, Blackburn on 23 Jan

· Yorks Vets at Sheffield on 6 Feb

· Yorkshires at Thornes Park, Wakefield on 9 Jan

Members should contact Drew re entries (both men & women).

Fell Captain: Steve Webb’s report follows in full

‘Fell Championship: new scoring system introduced as an experiment this year following some very interesting debate.  Scores based on speed relative to the race winner with adjustments for race category.  40 years on from NASA’s triumphant Apollo 11 mission I can reveal that calculating the scores in the fell championship actually requires more computing power than was used to land Neil Armstrong and Buzz Aldrin on the moon.

‘The top three in the championship were Anthony Fryer, Matt Allen and Mick Loftus.  Sara wins the ladies championship as she was the only lady to complete a full quota of races.  Well done to them all.  This year twelve Striders completed a full quota of races.

‘We shall review the scoring system and see whether any changes need to be incorporated for 2010.  If you have any views on this topic then please let us know.

‘Race winner:  one of the championship events was the Wharfedale Off Road Marathon and Panos was the outright winner of the race – really good to see that.  This shows that road speed can transfer to the fells, even if you have to stop 100 times to climb over stiles.

‘Calderdale Way: 2 teams completed successfully.  The A team was 29th, our best finish since 2003.  Next event is Sunday 13 December, last chance to put your name forward, let Anthony know if you would like to run.  With our strongest team out there is a chance of a top 20 finish.

‘FRA Relays:  For only the second time ever we entered a team at the British Fell Running Relays.  The event was last Sunday in Western Cumbria and held in challenging conditions with mist enveloping the hills.  Now what do Bingley Harriers A team, P&B A team, and Mercia Fell Runners have in common?  Well they were all beaten by Valley Striders.  We also beat Carnethy, K&C, Wharfedale Harriers and we absolutely hammered Abbey!  This was a really good event and I’d like to thank Simon (leg 1), and Eirik and Matt (leg 2) who got us off to a really good start.  Anthony ran with me on the navigation leg and we moved up 21 places in the mist, and handed over to Aled, who pulled up 7 places on leg 4 to bring us into an excellent 35th place out of 149 starters. 

‘Cumbrian Races:  It was good to see that we had several representatives in the Sedbergh Hills A Long race which was in the fell championship.  Well done to all of them.  We also sent some ambassadors including Steve Dixon, Matt, Eirik and of course Anthony into the heart of Lakeland to run the likes of the Borrowdale Race and Wasdale and Langdale.  Lakeland really is a superb place to run, and not just for the challenge of the competition and the magnificent scenery.  It is also a must for devotees of television crime drama CSI Ambleside (that’s this years mention for Half Man half Biscuit).

‘Media Star:  In my report last year I pointed out Eirik’s appearance on the front cover of The Fellrunner.  This year we have a new model, and fittingly it is our fellrunning guru, mascot, and general source of inspiration Geoff.  Here he is captured in his native habitat as his alter-ego Usain Webster.
‘English Champs:  Last year I said that we hoped to get some representation in the English Championship races.  This didn’t work out at all well.  Basically it was impossible to get into the races because they all filled up months in advance – I call it Brass Monkey Syndrome.  I found this very frustrating as one of the attractions of fell running for me has been the low key enter on the day nature of many of the races.  But then I do seem to have a psychological problem with entering months in advance…….

‘Finally best of luck to our entrants in the OMM this weekend.  It’s mid-Wales so surely it can’t rain this year, or can it?’

Vets captains: Geoff & Sylvia: Geoff reported that there had not been much participation in the Grand Prix however, by having 5 runners in our own vets race, we were saved from being bottom of the league. Geoff hoped that more will turn out next year for what are excellent mixed terrain training races, food is provided.

Coaches: George Black, Xanthe Hannah, Bob Jackson, Max Jones, Sharon Tansley, Tim Towler, John Wallace, Paul White, Liz Wood. Bob reported that grants are available for training coaches.

Tuesday training: Bob Jackson, Paul White: see Chair’s report.

Thursday training: Paul Furness, Gareth Moules, Tracy Stewart, Sharon Tansley, John Wallace: Bob reported that Tracy had resigned her position. See chair’s report.

Sunday training: Tim Towler: see Chair’s report.

Race Directors: Bob Jackson, Mick Tinker, Geoff Webster, Dan Murray: see Chair’s report. 

Grand Prix organisers: Paul White, Alan Hutchinson:

Paul’s report follows in full:

‘130 Striders have run one or more GP races this year so far and 28 have already qualified to win or buy a GP T-Shirt by running 8 or more races.

‘There are still 5 or 6 events left so please try and do at least 8 races if you can.  There are T-Shirts on offer for the first Male, 1St Female, Vets and Group winners.

‘As already mentioned the Dublin Marathon is a late addition to Grand Prix and good luck to the 18 who are taking part next Monday.

‘This year we are looking at the possibility of awarding Dry Fit Breathable T-Shirts instead of Cotton ones, so even more incentive.

‘We will be having a meeting shortly to agree the races for next year’s Grand Prix.  If anybody has any suggestions or wants to get involved please let Alan, Bob or me know’

Fell Championship organisers: Anthony Fryer & Steve Webb. Bob thanked Anthony for his work in organising the championship & recording results.

Performance awards & PBs: Alan Hutchinson, Paul Hunter, Erica Hiorns Before presenting the awards Alan gave clear instructions how members should receive them.

Kit monitor Paul Hunter Club hoodies (c£16) & waterproofs (c£19) can be ordered from Paul.

Xmas social Paul Furness & Tracy Stewart: Bob reported that Tracy has resigned this position This year’s date is Fri 18 Dec, cost about £10.

Catering Secretary vacant Bob asked for someone to take over arranging & accepting payments for the Tues pie & peas: no serious offers were made.
Publicity Secretary vacant: role to include report in local papers eg Leeds Weekly News: Ian Rosser has volunteered & been accepted.

Valley Striders Review editor: the 5 club magazines have been replaced by a single page review handed out this evening.

Web site administrator: Bob Jackson 

Archivist: Bob Wilkes & Joel Giddings: no report

Voice: Joyce was welcomed to the meeting.

5 Election of Committee & other Officers 2009/10

Tracey Stewart & Laura Clark have both stood down from the committee: John Wallace & Xanthe Hannah have been nominated. There were no objections to their election nor to the election of any of the officers listed above. The 2009/10 committee is as follows

· Chair: Bob Jackson

· Club Sec: Geoff Webster

· Treasurer: Paul White

· Committee: Xanthe Hannah, Paul Hunter, Dan Murray, Hayley Nancolas, Sharon Tansley, John Wallace, Sylvia Watson

6 Agenda items
Training plans will be in the next VS update.

7 Any Other Business

· Mick Tinker has a contact who does presentations for charity about his travels around the world. This could attract members into the bar. Mick to follow up.
· Alison Rose (Tracey’s physio) is to give a talk at Old Leos in Nov ‘Avoiding Injury’
· Vets Race at Old Leos: it was voted to hold this again in 2010
· Patrick has spoken to the Lucozade rep who would be willing to give a talk on their latest products at Old Leos. Patrick to follow up.
· Patrick asked if the club would buy a Garmin (includes heart rate monitor) to lend out to members for training. Cost about £150. Paul White said some one (Patrick) would need to keep a record of who has it each time it’s handed out.
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